SIX CONSIDERATIONS FOR

STUDENT MENTAL HEALTH IN

HIGHER EDUCATION FOR THE

2023-24 ACADEMIC YEAR



HOLLIE M. CHESSMAN ARMANDO MONTERO TABATHA CRUZ





ACE and the American Council on Education are registered marks of the American Council on Education and may not be used or reproduced without the express written permission of ACE.

American Council on Education One Dupont Circle NW Washington, DC 20036

© 2023. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.



INTRODUCTION

The challenges surrounding the mental health of college and university students continue to be prevalent for institutional leaders. These concerns have risen quickly in the past decade—the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention reported that suicide is currently the second leading cause of death among college-aged students (CDC 2023)—and they've worsened during the COVID-19 pandemic. Data on the general student population from the Healthy Minds Study document an increase from 20 percent in 2014 to 41 percent in 2022 in the share of students who reported symptoms of depression, as well as a rise from 20 percent to 36 percent in those who reported symptoms of anxiety (Healthy Minds Network 2023). In 2020–21, more than 60 percent of college students met the assessment criteria for at least one mental health problem (Lipson et al. 2022).

The student mental health crisis is not just a counseling center issue. It is a campus-wide issue, and higher education cannot hire its way out of it—there are not enough counselors and not enough funds. Thankfully, there are a number of ways to support students before they need therapy.

This brief outlines six key areas related to mental health that deserve more attention and consideration, and it offers higher education leaders insights and guidance on how to best support the higher education ecosystem and the nation as we work to address the complex issue of student mental health.

REALIZE THE IMPACT OF COUNSELING CENTER STAFFING AND ADDRESS TURNOVER.

Staffing levels have been a limitation of counseling centers, but the pandemic highlighted the cracks in an already overworked system. Reduced social stigma around mental health issues led to campuses expanding services and outreach before 2020, and the pandemic then created its own caseload strain (Hotaling 2023). Further, counseling centers saw many employees leave higher education as part of the "great resignation"; 60 percent of counseling centers indicated that they had experienced staff turnover—10 percentage points higher than pre-pandemic levels (Gorman et al. 2021). Exiting counselors pursued private practice or counseling work in other sectors due to the ability to make more money and to have the autonomy to dictate their caseloads.

Some of the common reasons for employee burnout—such as the lack of competitive salaries and the addition of work from unfilled positions (Sallee 2022)—apply to counseling center staff, but these professionals also have had to make the unenviable decision about how they meet demand with the surge of students requesting care. Some say the environment created by these decisions has compromised the quality and efficacy of clinical care and is in opposition to the reasons why many counselors entered the field in the first place (Rosenbaum and Webb 2023).

The organization and reporting structure of college counseling centers is also changing. Many centers are being reimagined to better meet student mental health needs; on some campuses, this shift meant removing the counseling center director (Alonso 2023). The impetus to make this change is often good—expanded services can demand a leader without a counseling background. But counseling directors are a valuable resource; they oversee counselors and their workloads and advise on especially stressful cases.

Leaders need to consider how to best meet student needs while also creating an environment for counselors that maximizes retention. Part of this may involve rethinking how services are delivered, which requires an analysis of how students are utilizing those services. For example, to ease the burden of counselors meeting with students with nonclinical issues, institutions may want to hire case managers who can meet with students and direct them to appropriate services to best meet their needs. Also, benchmarking salaries against local and national data, focusing on staff retention, offering supplemental care services through different modalities (e.g., teletherapy, memorandums of understanding with community resources), and assessing staff caseloads using the Clinical Load Index tool can help alleviate burnout and retain counseling center staff (Hotaling 2023).

CULTIVATE DEGREE PATHWAYS FOR ASPIRING MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONALS, ESPECIALLY FOR STUDENTS OF COLOR AND LGBTQ+ STUDENTS.

In addition to counseling center staff and directors turning over more frequently, there is also a shortage of mental health providers in the United States (Phillips 2023). The current estimate is that more than 100,000 mental health professionals are required to ensure needs in primary and secondary schools will be met (St. George 2023). Over 8,000 counselors are necessary to facilitate the needs of general communities (HRSA 2023; Counts 2023). This dearth is even more pronounced in communities of color and for those who identify as LGBTQ+. Colleges and universities have a key role to play in training and teaching the next generation of therapists and clinicians because many institutions offer degree programs that prepare future counselors for different career pathways.

College and university leaders can help create pathways and programs to encourage college students to contemplate counseling careers. Leaders should consider developing programs that encourage students from historically underserved backgrounds to explore the pathway and offer incentives (e.g., aid, scholarships, grants) to pursue this as a viable career option. Leaders may also want to think about ways to reduce the time to degree completion so that students earn their master's degrees more quickly than the typical six to seven years. These approaches will benefit institutions that are looking to staff counseling centers and provide services and support for the greater mental health of the country.

BUILD UPON POSITIVE MOVEMENT AT THE FEDERAL AND STATE LEVELS THAT SUPPORTS STUDENT MENTAL HEALTH.

As millions of students head back to college this fall, the mental health and well-being of young people remains a top priority for the Biden-Harris administration as well as for state higher education system leaders and governors' offices.

The Biden-Harris administration has had mental health at the forefront of its policy agenda. Higher education has directly benefitted from recent federal actions on mental health, such as:

- The Department of Education issued guidance to institutions on how to use their Higher Education Emergency Relief Fund dollars to address mental health needs exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic
- The Biden-Harris administration allocated nearly \$100 million for continued support for mental health and student well-being through the Safer Communities Act, which will help train and place mental health providers at colleges and universities (U.S. Department of Education 2023; The White House 2022)
- The Department of Education responded to a spate of bomb threats against Historically Black Colleges and Universities by providing grants to assist affected institutions in dealing with the associated trauma

State system leaders and governors' offices are addressing the mental health crises with different strategies. For example, the University System of Georgia launched a comprehensive mental health effort; one of the first initiatives was the implementation of a teletherapy provider to ensure every student has access to care when they need it. To serve college and university students directly, the state of Utah has been working with its public higher education institutions to implement a mobile crisis unit, unveil an anti-stigma campaign, and develop crisis-worker coursework and a certification program (Cortez 2021).

With all the attention that mental health is receiving at the federal and state levels, college and university leaders are well positioned to build upon these efforts and use them as examples of essential support as they work with their boards, system offices, and other policymakers to address student mental health. Leaders need to reach out to their institution's lobbyists and state representatives to learn how they are advocating for mental health in higher education as well as to encourage their continued support and advocacy.

IMPLEMENT EVIDENCE-BASED PRACTICES ON CAMPUS, AND DOCUMENT AND ASSESS THEIR IMPACT.

Colleges and universities need to select and invest in evidence-based practices to proactively address and support student mental health. What sounds easy in practice can actually be very challenging, however, because the student mental health landscape offers a wide variety of solutions, interventions, and programs—

but not all of these have evidence of effectiveness. Moreover, the evidence is scattered across different academic disciplines. The American Council on Education's brief *What Works for Improving Mental Health in Higher Education* addresses this challenge. Based on a comprehensive, multidisciplinary, and in-depth review (Abelson, Lipson, and Eisenberg 2022), this open-access brief shares various strategies for addressing college student mental health—those with proven effectiveness, promising evidence, and proven *ineffectiveness* (Abelson, Lipson, and Eisenberg 2023).

Different methods and resources exist that campuses can use to assess various programs, services, or interventions' effectiveness and impact on mental health. Campus-wide measurements such as the Healthy Minds Study and the National College Health Assessment are good periodic measures to help understand general campus mental health. The Wellbeing Improvement Survey for Higher Education Settings (WISHES) provides institutions with a no-cost, timely, and actionable tool to collect data in order to adapt and improve institutional structures, norms, and processes (ANEW 2023). The Wellness Culture and Environment Scale is also a short, no-cost option that can be administered to faculty, staff, and students to gauge campus well-being and culture. When utilizing any of these assessments, it is essential to disaggregate the data by demographic groups (e.g., first-generation students, LGBTQ+ students, students of color) to identify student groups who may be struggling and need extra support. This will also help to highlight barriers that students may be experiencing so they can be addressed.

Before leaders sign a contract with a third party offering a solution to address mental health on campus, it is important to ask what evidence on the effectiveness of the solution exists. Additionally, leaders should confirm that staff are collecting pre- and post-intervention data to help contribute to the evidence base, ensure that the institution is realizing a return on investment of its resources, and verify that student mental health is ultimately benefiting.

FOCUS ON PUBLIC HEALTH- AND TRAUMA-INFORMED APPROACHES TO ADDRESS THE MENTAL HEALTH CRISIS.

College and university leaders need to use both public health- and trauma-informed approaches to proactively identify ways to effectively address student mental health.

Proposed solutions for mental health issues on campus have historically been reactive in nature and addressed mental health in a one-off approach that did not examine the root causes of the issues. A public health-informed approach encompasses strategies to promote healthy lifestyles as well as ways to identify, prevent, and respond to concerns through prevention, intervention, and postvention. The focus is not only on addressing a student when in crisis but also on putting systems and structures in place to support students so that they are less likely to reach crisis. The JED Foundation's JED Campus model is a good example of how a public health-informed approach can address systemic and other issues on campus.

Institutions also need to consider a trauma-informed approach to mental health. Students are indicating a rise in traumatic incidents before coming to college (Center for Collegiate Mental Health 2023), and many have collective trauma from the COVID-19 pandemic. With the recognition that behavioral symptoms are a direct result of coping with adverse experiences, leaders can engage with trauma-informed professionals to frame solutions, resources, and training for faculty, staff, and students (CDC 2021). Faculty and staff do not need to be therapists to practice trauma-informed care and leadership. Cultivating psychological safety, promoting collaboration and empowerment, and practicing empathy are just a few ways that leaders, faculty, and staff can take a trauma-informed approach to supporting students (Lynch 2022).



Leaders must acknowledge that a student's ability to learn and academically advance depends greatly on their mental health. One-off approaches, such as an online education module or hiring more staff in the counseling center, do not systematically address the issues that impact student mental health. Taking the evidence base into account along with public health- and trauma-informed strategies can encourage leaders to rethink how to build resilient and adaptive structures on campuses that address the root of student mental health concerns.

ANTICIPATE THAT INCOMING TRADITIONAL-AGED STUDENTS AND THEIR PARENTS WILL ASK ABOUT AND EXPECT THERE TO BE MENTAL HEALTH SUPPORT ON CAMPUS.

The K–12 student population who is struggling with mental health right now will matriculate into the higher education ecosystem. In 2022, Mental Health America found that 15.1 percent of youth ages 12 to 17 experienced a major depressive episode in the past year and up to 19 percent have experienced major depression (Reinert, Nguyen, and Fritze 2021).

During earliest months of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention found that the proportion of mental health-related emergency department visits for people ages 12 to 17 increased by 31 percent from the 2019 level (Leeb et al. 2020). The pandemic altered the K–12 student experience, with recent high school graduates having started shortly before or as the pandemic began. Now, 12 percent of 12th-grade students reported that the pandemic has affected their thoughts on whether to attend college (Bobek and Schnieders 2023).

The current cohort of ninth graders, who began middle school early in the pandemic, has similarly experienced tremendous disruption through the transition to high school; as a result, an increased number of schools and districts provided a variety of mental health resources. This increase in services and resources at the K–12 level means that college and university leaders need to be proactive about meeting the needs and expectations of incoming students and their parents.

There are many options for institutional leaders as they navigate students' and parents' expectations. First, deliberate efforts should be made to ensure that current and future mental health resources, supports, and staff reflect an understanding of pandemic-related mental health concerns, even across academic departments and institutional units. Second, institutional leaders can begin outreach efforts and partnerships with K–12 institutions and counseling units to understand the unique challenges and new variables that come with this incoming generation of students. Additionally, leaders can help educate their community about how and when it is appropriate to refer students to mental health resources. Finally, college and university leaders should explore ways to make mental health resources a seamless and integral part of the college experience—particularly during the first-year experience—rather than siloed to the counseling center or a singular location on campus.

CONCLUSION

Mental health is not just a counseling center issue—it's a campus-wide issue. Everyone has a role to play in addressing and supporting mental health on campus, including faculty, staff, and students. As leaders reflect on the aforementioned considerations, helping current and future students flourish so that they can be academically successful and mentally healthy community members is central to it all.

REFERENCES

- Abelson, Sara, Sarah Ketchen Lipson, and Daniel Eisenberg. 2022. "Mental Health in College Populations: A Multidisciplinary Review of What Works, Evidence Gaps, and Paths Forward." In *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*, vol. 37, edited by Laura W. Perna, 133–238. Dordrecht, NL: Springer Netherlands.
- Abelson, Sara, Sarah Ketchen Lipson, and Daniel Eisenberg. 2023. What Works for Improving Mental Health in Higher Education? Washington, DC: American Council on Education.
- Alonso, Johanna. 2023. "Restructuring Counseling Centers—and Ousting Directors." Inside Higher Ed, March 12, 2023. https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2023/03/13/universities-are-ousting-their-mentalhealth-directors.
- ANEW (Action Network for Equitable Wellbeing). 2023. "WISHES: A New Measurement Approach to Support Systemic Change in Student Wellbeing." *Higher Education Today* (American Council on Education's blog), July 28, 2023. https://www.higheredtoday.org/2023/07/28/wishes-a-new-measurementapproach-to-support-systemic-change-in-student-wellbeing/.
- Bobek, Becky L, and Joyce Z. Schneiders. 2023. *Influence of the Coronavirus Pandemic on High School Seniors' Views: College and Career Choices, Challenges, and Opportunities.* Iowa City, IA: ACT. https://www.act.org/ content/dam/act/secured/documents/Covid-Influence-on-College-and-Career-Choices.pdf.
- CDC (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention). 2021. "Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs): Preventing Early Trauma to Improve Adult Health." *CDC Vital Signs*, November 5, 2019, and last updated August 23, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/aces/index.html.
- CDC (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention). 2023. "Facts About Suicide." Accessed September 19, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/facts/index.html.
- Center for Collegiate Mental Health. 2023. 2022 Annual Report. University Park, PA: Penn State University, Center for Collegiate Mental Health. https://ccmh.psu.edu/assets/docs/2022%20Annual%20Report.pdf.
- Counts, Nathaniel. 2023. "Understanding the U.S. Behavioral Health Workforce Shortage." *The Commonwealth Fund*, May 18, 2023. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2023/may/understanding-us-behavioral-health-workforce-shortage.
- Cortez, Marjorie. 2021. "How Utah Is Tackling the Mental Health Crisis on Its College Campuses." *Deseret News*, November 27, 2021. https://www.deseret.com/utah/2021/11/27/22791890/mobile-crisis-teams-students-mental-health-challenges-of-utahs-public-universities-college-huntsman.
- Gorman, Kimberly S., Cindy Bruns, Calvin Chin, Nivla Fitzpatrick, Linda Koenig, Pete LeViness, and Karen Sokolowski. 2021. The Association for University and College Counseling Center Directors Annual Survey: 2021. Indianapolis: AUCCCD. https://www.aucccd.org/assets/2020-21%20Annual%20Survey%20
 Report%20Public%20Survey.pdf.
- Healthy Minds Network. 2023. *The Healthy Minds Study: 2022–2023 Data Report*. Healthy Minds Network. https://healthymindsnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/HMS_National-Report-2022-2023_full. pdf.

- Hotaling, Marcus. 2023. Let's Talk: Senior Leadership, Student Mental Health, and Counseling Centers. Washington, DC: American Council on Education. https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/Lets-Talk-Counseling-Centers.pdf.
- HRSA (Health Resources and Services Administration). 2023. "Health Workforce Shortage Areas." Accessed September 19, 2023. https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/shortage-areas.
- Leeb, Rebecca T., Rebecca H. Bitsko, Lakshmi Radhakrishnan, Pedro Martinez, Rashid Njai, and Kristin M. Holland. 2020. "Mental Health-Related Emergency Department Visits Among Children Aged <18 Years During the COVID-19 Pandemic—United States, January 1–October 17, 2020." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69, no. 45 (November 13): 1675–1680. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6945a3.
- Lipson, Sarah Ketchen, Sasha Zhou, Sara Abelson, Justin Heinze, Matthew Jirsa, Jasmine Morigney, Akilah Patterson, Meghna Singh, and Daniel Eisenberg. 2022. "Trends in College Student Mental Health and Help-Seeking by Race/Ethnicity: Findings from the National Healthy Minds Study, 2013–2021." *Journal* of Affective Disorders 306 (June 1): 138–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2022.03.038.
- Lynch, Jason. 2022. "Trauma-Informed Colleges Begin with Trauma-Informed Leaders." *Higher Education Today* (blog), March 14, 2022. https://www.higheredtoday.org/2022/03/14/trauma-informed-colleges-begin-with-trauma-informed-leaders/.
- Phillips, Lindsey, comp. 2023. "A Closer Look at the Mental Health Provider Shortage." *Counseling Today*, May 8, 2023. https://ct.counseling.org/2023/05/a-closer-look-at-the-mental-health-provider-shortage/.
- Reinert, Maddy, Theresa Nguyen, and Danielle Fritze. 2021. *The State of Mental Health in America 2022*. Alexandria, VA: Mental Health America. https://mhanational.org/sites/default/files/2022%20State%20 of%20Mental%20Health%20in%20America.pdf.
- Rosenbaum, Philip J., and Richard E. Webb. 2023. "College Mental Health Counselors Aren't OK." *Inside Higher Ed*, July 27, 2023. https://www.insidehighered.com/opinion/views/2023/07/27/college-mental-health-counselors-are-not-ok-opinion.
- Sallee, Margaret W. 2022. Addressing Burnout Through Cultural Change: How Leaders Can Stem Attrition and Support Employees. Washington, DC: American Council on Education. https://www.acenet.edu/ Documents/Addressing-Burnout.pdf.
- St. George, Donna. 2023. "In a Crisis, Schools Are 100,000 Mental Health Staff Short." *The Washington Post*, August 31, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2023/08/31/mental-health-crisis-students-have-third-therapists-they-need/.
- U.S. Department of Education. 2023. "Biden-Harris Administration Announces Nearly \$100 Million in Continued Support for Mental Health and Student Wellness Through Bipartisan Safer Communities Act." U.S. Department of Education, May 15, 2023. https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/today-biden-harrisadministration-announcing-more-95-million-awards-across-35-states-increase-access-school-based-mentalhealth-services-and-strengthen-pipeline-mental-health-professionals-high-needs-school-districts-t.
- The White House. 2022. "FACT SHEET: President Biden to Announce Strategy to Address Our National Mental Health Crisis, As Part of Unity Agenda in His First State of the Union." The White House Briefing Room, March 1, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/01/fact-sheet-president-biden-to-announce-strategy-to-address-our-national-mental-health-crisis-as-part-of-unity-agenda-in-his-first-state-of-the-union/.

